UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

ACADEMIC QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE

31 January 2018
APPROVED MINUTES

	Chair
	Dr David Penman, Deputy Dean (Education) (Science and Health)

	Present
	Neil Bamber, Dr Ilaria Boncori, Professor Madeline Eacott, Mahdi Ghuloom, Allan Hildon, Ruairi Hipkin, Andrew McIntosh, Claire Nixon, Professor Jackie Turton, Edmund Walker, Marie Winter

	Apologies
	Dr Thoko Kaime, Paul Smart

	Secretary
	Liz Laws, Senior Quality and Academic Development Manager

	In attendance
	Carly Peaston-Jones, Chelsey Smith

	
	

	GENERAL BUSINESS
	

	
	

	INTRODUCTION AND ANNOUNCEMENTS


	

	Reported
	Philip Akoda had stepped down as Faculty Convenor for the Faculty of Science and Health.  Marie Winter joined the Committee as the new Faculty Convenor.  The Committee thanked Mr Akoda for his contribution and welcomed Ms Winter.
	18/1 

	
	

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS


	

	Noted
	The following items were starred for discussion in addition to the circulated agenda:  5, 6, 10 and 11.
	18/2 

	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION


	

	Approved
	Without discussion, those items not already starred on the agenda or indicated at the meeting.
	18/3 

	
	
	

	Minutes of meetingS held on 18 OCTOBER 2017 AND BETWEEN 11-15 DECEMBER 2017 (AQSC/18/01 & 02)

	`

	Approved
	Minutes of the meeting held on 18 October 2017, and the minutes of the virtual meeting held between 11-15 December 2017.
	18/4 

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING from minutes

	

	Reported
	Minute 17/176 – virtual meetings
Work was ongoing to develop the tools to support virtual committee meetings, both the specific resources for AQSC and more widely in support of paperless committees across the University.


	18/5 

	
	Minute 17/195 – department away days and review of data

The Chair highlighted that initial data review meetings which were held in advance of the away days to consider education performance should aim to consider as wide a range of data as possible, as well as the focus on NSS results.  This would be included in the report due to be written reflecting on the away days. It was also important that this process should feed as naturally as reasonably possible into the writing of ARC reports and the planning process. 
	18/6 

	
	
	

	REPORT ON CHAIR’S ACTION (AQSC/18/03)


	

	Received 
	A report of action taken on behalf of the Committee by the Chair and Deputy Chair of the Committee since its last meeting.  Details relating to any action taken were given in the report from the Faculty Education Committee.

	18/7 

	Reported
	AQSC received a brief report from the Chairs and members of Task and Finish Groups considering the following areas:

· Equal access to learning support (relating to educational technology)

· Late submission

· Learning space and potential future development of flexible learning spaces

· Rules of Assessment

· Evaluating impact of initiatives


	18/8 

	
	Evaluating impact of initiatives
This group had been established in light of the wide range of activity underway across the University, and the importance of being able to measure the impact of initiatives and to share ideas and those which prove to be successful.  The group was due to meet early in February 2018 and would be inviting discussion around how to measure impact, and what triggers departments were using to identify where action might be needed.

	18/9 

	
	Rules of Assessment Task and Finish  Group
Consultation had started over possible recommendations from the Group, which was considering both undergraduate and postgraduate Rules.


	18/10 

	
	Equal access to learning technologies
The group was nearing completion, with work to follow mostly around implementation of recommendations.  Other areas being investigated included provision for students with hearing problems or who were deaf, and ways of using technology to gather student feedback.  A further group had been formed focussing on FASER (the University’s online coursework submission and feedback tool) – to consider how this system needed to be developed to remain fit for purpose.  Invitations for feedback from departments, students, the Students’ Union and Professional Services were expected in the spring term 2018.

	18/11 

	
	Late submission for postgraduate taught courses
Departments had been asked to raise areas to address.  Issues raised included whether different approaches might be needed for varying forms of assessment (for example presentations).  The aim was a single policy which was practical and effective for all forms of assessment and which could therefore apply across all postgraduate courses.  An interim report with broad recommendations would be made to Education Committee at its meeting in March 2018, with the final report and recommendations to follow for the meeting in June 2018.

	18/12 

	
	Learning spaces
A series of meetings were due to be held in February and March 2018 involving students and staff to seek views on improving learning spaces.
	18/13 

	SECTION A – EDUCATION STRATEGY AND POLICY
	

	
	
	

	QUALITY and development report (aqsc/18/03)


	

	Received
	A report from the Head of Quality and Development which provided information and updates on internal and external developments relating to academic quality and standards.

	18/14 

	Reported 
	Regulation of UK HE

In autumn 2017, the Department for Education issued a series of consultations relating to the future regulatory framework for higher education in England. The University submitted a response to the consultations at the deadline of 22 December 2017. 


	18/15 

	
	At the end of January, the Quality Assurance Agency (QAA) was confirmed as the recommended organisation that would carry out the role of Designated Quality Body for higher education in England.  The Higher Education Statistics Agency (HESA) was recommended as the Designated Data Body (DDB) for higher education information.  

The formal outcome and publication of a revised regulatory framework for the Office for Students (OfS) was awaited.


	18/16 

	
	HEFCE quality assessment process

An Annual Provider Review (APR) was submitted as part of the Annual Accountability Return to HEFCE in December 2017. The APR process made use of student data and other data submitted to statutory agencies including for student employment, NSS and retention, and referred to assurance given to HEFCE by Council regarding quality and standards.  The APR outcome for the University was expected in February 2018.  Once the OfS had been established in April 2018, the Higher Education Funding Council for England (HEFCE) would be dissolved. The future of APR was therefore likely to be subject to further change.


	18/17 

	
	Teaching Excellence Framework (TEF)

The Department for Education requested that subject-level TEF be piloted during 2017/18 and 2018/19, during which time no ratings would be published. Following the pilot phase, the full implementation of subject-level TEF would take place in 2019/20 with subject-level ratings published in spring 2020. The University of Essex was one of 50 higher education providers taking part in the pilot during 2017/18.


	18/18 

	
	The University was taking part in the Pilot Model A: a ‘by exception’ model giving a provider-level rating and giving subjects the same rating as the provider where metrics performance is similar, with fuller assessment (and potentially different ratings) where metrics performance differed. For the pilot, HEFCE applied the rule that all subjects whose metrics would cause the initial hypothesis for that subject to be different from the provider-level initial hypothesis would be treated as exceptions.


	18/19 

	
	The Committee was reminded that there were three stages to the process – the initial data and metrics, the written submission and scrutiny by the panel.  The final outcome would be known only once all these stages had been completed, and no presumptions should be made on indications at earlier stages.  All data relating to the pilot remained confidential within the University and should not be shared outside the institution.

	18/20 

	Reported
	HEFCE had provided data and confirmed the subjects to be included in the pilot, including two which were not exceptions, but which were included as a form of control test for the model.  The pilot subject areas did not align neatly with departments in all cases, with some covering more than one department.  The Quality and Development team had met with all departments involved and had begun to collect information to include in the written submissions for each subject as well as the update of the institution-wide submission.  The submissions were to be made by the end of February.  Feedback was expected in June 2018.


	18/21 

	
	QAA Publications

AQSC noted a QAA report on ‘Enterprise and Entrepreneurship Education:  Guidance for UK Higher Education providers’ had been published in January 2018.
	18/22 

	
	
	

	SECTION B – ACADEMIC BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	THEMES ARISING FROM EXTERNAL EXAMINER REPORTS (UNDERGRADUATE) (AQSC/18/05)

	

	Received
	A summary of key issues which emerged from undergraduate External Examiner reports for 2016-17.  Deputy Deans (Education) and the Deputy Dean of Partnerships had provided reports on themes arising in each faculty and across partner institutions.


	18/23 

	Noted
	AQSC held detailed discussions over the content of the reports.  These were summarised in a separate report to Education Committee covering both External Examiner reports and Annual Review of Course reports (attached as Appendix C).


	18/24 

	
	The previous year’s review of reports reflecting on 2015-16 had raised actions to ensure External Examiners reviewed exams.  This had led to discussions around oversight of coursework as well as exam papers.  Current policy required External Examiners to review exam papers and to comment on any duplication between exams and coursework, as well as commenting on assessment strategies in their annual reports.

	18/25 

	
	The Committee agreed that any change in relation to External Examiner oversight of coursework would need careful consideration.  This would include taking into account workload for External Examiners and being clear that requirements would relate to overview of assessment as a whole and only of significant summative pieces of coursework.  A review of modules which were assessed by coursework only initially could provide examples of current practice.


	18/26 

	
	The project to introduce online portals for External Examiner nominations and submission of interim and annual reports would result in External Examiners being provided with University accounts and access to systems such as FASER, Moodle and Sharepoint.  There were therefore opportunities for departments to consider how information was shared with External Examiners once this access had been granted.


	18/27 


	Noted
	The secretary for AQSC was asked to confirm what actions had been agreed specifically around oversight of coursework and to provide an update.

Secretary’s note:

External Examiners had not raised particular concerns around their oversight of coursework in the 2015-16 reports.  AQSC had not recommended a review of policy in relation to coursework, but had suggested departments might consider how External Examiners were involved in overview of significant pieces of coursework prior to tasks being finalised, particularly where modules were assessed only by coursework.  The Quality and Academic Development team would discuss potential further actions with the Deputy Deans (Education).
	18/28 

	
	
	

	ANNUAL REVIEW OF COURSES (UNDERGRADUATE) (AQSC/18/06)


	

	Received 
	A summary of Faculty undergraduate Annual Review of Course reports submitted in the autumn term 2017-18.  The Deputy Dean of Partnerships provided an oral report at the meeting relating to partner institutions.


	18/29 

	Reported 
	The reports produced by the Deputy Deans (Education) and Deputy Dean of Partnerships highlighted examples of areas of good practice, areas for improvement, and areas for discussion or of particular note by AQSC.  These are summarised in the report to Education Committee (Appendix C)
	18/30 

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF HUMANITIES
	

	
	

	Faculty Education Committee Report to AQSC (AQSC/18/07)
	

	Received
	A report of the meeting of the Faculty Education Committee (Humanities) on 25 November 2017 and any subsequent action taken by the Executive Dean or Deputy Dean.

	18/31 

	Reported
	All items were reported for information.  There were no items resolved by AQSC.


	18/32 

	
	A correction was reported to the date of temporary discontinuation of the following course:

In the Essex Pathways Department:

· BA English Language and History (Including Foundation Year)

This course had been temporarily suspended with effect from October 2017, and not October 2018.
	18/33 

	
	
	

	FACULTY OF SCIENCE AND HEALTH 
	

	
	

	Faculty Education Committee Report to AQSC (AQSC/18/08)
	

	Received
	A report of the meeting of the Faculty Education Committee (Science and Health) on 25 November 2017 and any subsequent action taken by the Executive Dean or Deputy Dean.

	18/34 

	Resolved
	Approval of recommendations as set out in Appendix A.
	18/35 

	
	
	


	FACULTY OF SOCIAL SCIENCES
	

	
	

	Faculty Education Committee Report to AQSC (AQSC/18/09)

	

	Received
	A report of the meeting of the Faculty Education Committee (Social Sciences) on 25 November 2017 and any subsequent action taken by the Executive Dean or Deputy Dean.

	18/36 

	Resolved
	Approval of recommendations as set out in Appendix B.
	18/37 

	
	
	

	PARTNERSHIPS EDUCATION COMMITTEE


	

	Reported
	There were no items to report from the meeting of the Partnerships Education Committee on 29 November 2017.
	18/38 

	
	
	

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	There was no other business.
	18/39 

	
	
	

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING
	

	
	
	

	Noted
	Date of the next meeting:  15 March 2018 at 2.00pm (face to face meeting)
	18/40 


Liz Laws
February 2018
APPENDIX A

FACULTY EDUCATION COMMITTEE (SCIENCE AND HEALTH)

REPORT TO ACADEMIC QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE

JANUARY 2018
A report was received of the meeting of the Faculty Education Committee (Science and Health) on 29 November 2017 and any subsequent action taken by the Executive Dean or Deputy Dean.

ITEMS FOR INFORMATION

	1
	COURSE DISCONTINUATION
	

	
	
	
	

	
	Received
	The Committee received a request to discontinue a number of courses within the Faculty. 
	App/Jan18/1 

	
	
	
	

	
	Resolved
	The following courses should be permanently discontinued: 

In the Department of Psychology; with effect from October 2018:
· MSc Advanced Psychology 

· MSc Cognitive Neuropsychology

· MSc Cognitive Neuroscience

· MSc Language and the Brain

In the School of Biological Sciences; with effect from October 2018:

· MMARBiol Marine Biology
Note:  this course is an integrated masters course
In the School of Computer Science and Electronic Engineering; with effect from October 2017:

· MSc Financial Computing 

In the School of Health and Social Care; with effect from October 2017:

· BSc Nursing (Adult) Work Based Learning 
· BSc Nursing (Mental Health) Work Based Learning
	App/Jan18/2 


Karen Leeder

Quality and Academic Development Manager

January 2018

APPENDIX B
FACULTY EDUCATION COMMITTEE (SOCIAL SCIENCES)

REPORT TO ACADEMIC QUALITY AND STANDARDS COMMITTEE

JANUARY 2018
A report was received of the meeting of the Faculty Education Committee (Social Sciences) on 29 November 2017 and any subsequent action taken by the Executive Dean or Deputy Dean.

ITEMS FOR INFORMATION

	1
	COURSE DISCONTINUATION
	

	
	
	
	

	
	Received
	The Committee received a request to discontinue two courses within the Faculty. 
	App/Jan18/3 

	
	
	
	

	
	Resolved
	The following courses should be permanently discontinued:

In the Department of Language and Linguistics 

· BA English Language and History (with effect from October 2018) 

· BA English Language and Language Development (with effect from October 2019)
Discontinuation of these courses also applied to the placement year and study abroad variants. 
	App/Jan18/4 


Carly Peaston-Jones

Quality and Academic Development Manager

January 2018

APPENDIX C
Summary of Undergraduate External Examiner Reports and Annual Review of Courses reflecting on 2016/17
Report to Education Committee following AQSC

1. Introduction and background

1.1. Deputy Deans reported on their reviews of External Examiner and Annual Review of Courses (ARC) reports at the Faculty/Partnership Education Committee meetings held on 29 November 2017.  At its meeting on 31 January 2018, AQSC considered the Deans’ written reports and discussed areas the Deans had asked the Committee to consider, with a view to determining whether any further action was needed in response to the issues raised.

1.2. The Deans’ overview reports will be circulated to all departments (via Directors of Education and Heads of Department), enabling discussion of ideas for solving issues, and noting areas of practice that may be of benefit to share across the University.

2. Overview of reports

External Examiner reports

2.1. External Examiner undergraduate reports reflecting on 2016/17 demonstrated good levels of satisfaction with academic quality and standards; learning, teaching and assessment strategies; internal marking procedures; the curriculum and curriculum developments; and the operation of Boards and administrative arrangements. 

2.2. The Deans noted increased engagement from External Examiners in their reports than in previous years with fewer concerns raised. Where comments and feedback had been provided before, External Examiners across all three faculties expressed satisfaction that these had been appropriately responded to by the department.

2.3. The Deans noted that External Examiners across all three faculties had commented overwhelmingly positively on the curriculum design, citing in many departments highly innovative, challenging and varied assessment methods. The Deans also noted general contentment across all three faculties from External Examiners relating to consultation, discussion and involvement in curriculum review.

2.4. External Examiners highly praised student performance, progression and degree classification in some areas; however concerns were raised in others noting further clarity may be required in marking criteria to ensure marks awarded accurately reflect students’ knowledge and skills. [Ref: Paragraph 4.1:4.5]

2.5. The Deans noted that where professional, statutory and regulatory body (PSRB) requirements applied, External Examiners across all three faculties and partners were satisfied that these had been met without exception.

Annual Review of Courses

2.6. The Deans noted continued improvements in the quality of information provided by departments in ARC reports.  Reports reflected current areas of focus and initiatives that had potential to be shared across the University, as noted in Section 3. Initiatives to improve students’ employability skills were common themes; good examples of engagement with external organisations were noted, with areas for potential improvement in Humanities.  Student capstone projects were highlighted by all three faculties and partners as examples of exceptional work.

2.7. Two key focuses of all ARC reports this year were NSS results and noted BAME attainment gaps: efforts to address and improve performance data have been identified and discussed at education away days by departments in Autumn Term.  

2.8. A report reviewing the education performance away days will be made to the Faculty Education Committees at their meetings in February 2018. The report will refer to the need to consider the ARC process to ensure annual monitoring and review, reflection on education performance data, and the development of department strategic plans interlink effectively.

3. Key themes arising from External Examiner and Annual Review of Course reports

3.1. Appendix A summarises key areas emerging from External Examiner and ARC reports, including actions discussed at AQSC.

3.2. The Deans’ reports refer to examples of practice, including particular areas of innovation, which External Examiners felt could beneficial to share within the University and across the sector.  These included examples of:

· Innovative curriculum, module, assessment and new course design [All]
· Effective and successful restructuring of curriculum following carefully considered planning and implementation [Psychology, Science & Health]
· Varied and challenging methods of assessment [All]
· Consideration of and attention paid to the increasing volume of extenuating circumstances [EBS, Social Sciences]
· Steps to improve student engagement, attendance and retention, such as piloting of new strategies like Mentimeter, in-term and study buddies [Humanities; Social Sciences]
· Effective use of Moodle platform providing accessible focused and subject relevant resources for students to directly engage with [Languages & Linguistics, Social Sciences]
· Efforts to make students more aware of how departments had responded to their feedback [Psychology; SRES, Science & Health; Languages & Linguistics; Government, Social Sciences]
· Reviews of marking criteria and ways of engaging students with the criteria [Law; History, Humanities; Sociology; Languages & Linguistics; PPS, Social Sciences; Partnerships]
· Strategies for the creation and promotion of new work-based learning opportunities within the curriculum [Science & Health]
· Notable, and in some cases significant [EBS; Economics], improvements in DLHE employability ratings [Social Sciences]
4. Areas that may merit discussion by Education Committee
There were no areas that were explicitly referred by AQSC, however the below areas were of particular note that may merit discussion by Education Committee.
External Examiner comment on assessment, marking and feedback

4.1. Deans noted faculty-wide comments by External Examiners across departments relating to the justification of marks awarded. In some cases, comments were made where marks appeared relatively high, and in other cases, relatively low. In some of these cases it was felt that the according marks were justified (for example where the students had been particularly strong), however in other cases further review by the department had been recommended.
4.2. AQSC highlighted the importance of ensuring that assessment strategies, including marking criteria, are clear for all. An area noted for possible improvement was further clarification for the awarding of marks, particularly at the higher end of the spectrum and 1st/2:1 borderline. It was suggested that the marking criteria could be broken down to a more granular level to show how marks may be awarded within the first class classification band.
4.3. AQSC reiterated the importance of External Examiner Reports and departmental responses to External Examiner comment to ensure sufficient feedback is provided along with the appropriate rationale, for example where such incidences of potential grade inflation, or grade deflation, have been queried. 
4.4. AQSC reiterated the importance of supporting information being readily available and easily accessible to External Examiners, such as evidence of second marking.
4.5. Whether further action is required in reviewing or providing enhancements to current marking criteria will be passed on for further discussion to the Directors of Education meeting on 6 February 2018, and will also be raised by Deputy Deans (Education) at Faculty Education Committees on 21 February 2018.
External Examiner comment on Student Experience

4.6. Deans noted a few External Examiner comments regarding the parity of experience for students on single and joint honours degrees. AQSC reaffirmed the importance of ensuring consistency of the student experience for all students.
4.7. University Policy is currently in place reiterating the necessity of communication between departments in the case of joint honours degrees; this currently determines a requirement for face-to-face meetings for joint honours courses with 10 or more students, and ongoing communication for courses with less than 10 students. AQSC noted that the significance of communication, including face-to-face meetings, should be no greater or less judged by the size of a course – the consistency of student experience remains the priority.
4.8. Student Faculty Convenors noted an increase in anecdotal dissatisfaction from students on joint honours degrees, particularly in relation to the consistency in communication from the host and partner department.  It was noted by the student voice at AQSC that this area should merit further discussion and monitoring.  This will be raised by Deputy Deans (Education) at Faculty Education Committees on 21 February 2018, and then referred onwards for discussion at the Directors of Education meeting on 8 May 2018. 
5. Additional areas that were of notable discussion by AQSC

The areas below were discussed by AQSC and may be of interest to Education Committee. Actions identified and noted can be found in the Action Plan (Appendix A).

External Examiner comment on modules with large student numbers

5.1. Deans noted an increasing number of modules supporting large student numbers and the challenges that are presented with these cases, such as ensuring quality of teaching, marking, feedback and experience is comparable with that of the experience of a student enrolled on a module with smaller cohort sizes.

5.2. Deans reported that a number of strategies and initiatives were already underway to support departments in delivering a consistent experience and managing teaching, submissions, marking and feedback for such volumes. 

5.3. Paul Smart, Head of Academic and Professional Practice, was noted to be currently undertaking a large amount of work to further support this area and encourage the sharing of resources and practice, for example through the new Learning Lounge.
Additionally, new training courses have recently become available on HR Organiser to support staff in teaching large numbers. Paul Smart will be invited to contribute to Directors of Education meeting on 8 May 2018 to advise of current and scheduled practices to further support departments in the growth of student numbers.
External Examiner comment on departments’ response to student feedback

5.4. In some departments, there are excellent examples of departmental responses to student survey results and feedback, although in others there is room for improvement, particularly raised so by Science and Health. AQSC noted it could be the visibility of departments’ feedback that needs improving, rather than there being a lack of response from departments.

5.5. The Students’ Union had seen a definite step change in access to information and communications on student feedback had been seen, for example in sharing of SSLC minutes. A Task and Finish Group is currently reviewing SSLC policy and will provide a separate report to Education Committee in February 2018 with their recommendations for changes to policy.

5.6. Deans noted that some departments received praise by External Examiners on their feedback provided and that there may be benefit in examples of such practice being shared across the University, either directly with affected departments upon request, or through wider methods, such as the new Learning Lounge.

5.7. AQSC noted that departments may benefit from reminding of the policy in place that specifies the expectations and requirements of departments to publicly respond to the results of student feedback and student surveys.

6. Templates and reports to AQSC and Education Committee

6.1. The Quality and Academic Development Team will continue to work with the Deputy Deans (Education) to review the effectiveness of template reports.

Chelsey Smith

Quality Enhancement Manager

February 2018

Appendix A:  Key issues arising from Undergraduate External Examiner and Annual Review of Course reports

	Issue identified
	To note
	Action

	Student Experience

	1. Reiteration to Departments of policy and importance of cross-department communications specific to joint honours degrees is required.
	See Section 4 of this paper.


	Deputy Deans (Education) will refer this for further discussion at Faculty Education Committee on 21 February 2018, and also to Directors of Education meeting on 8 May 2018.



	Student Progression and Achievement

	2. Consider additional support, resource or guidance for departments in how to manage the increasing number of extenuating circumstances.
	This was highlighted as a University-wide challenge. Deans discussed that the increase in submissions is notable, but is also high on departments’ agendas receiving some focus at recent Education Away Days. A Task and Finish Group has been created to review the current extenuating circumstances policy and procedures.

Among other benefits, an online system due to be introduced will allow earlier prompt of significant issues where action may be required by student support.
	Considered through Operation of Exam Boards Task and Finish Group.



	Assessment, marking and feedback

	3. Whether the ‘dominant quality / borderline’ rule method for examiners to calculate final-year grades should be applicable for direct-entry students.
	External Examiners highlighted that the ‘dominant quality’ rule is not currently applicable to final-year direct-entry students, yet for final-year continuing students it is. It was suggested by External Examiners that this could be unfair as it may result in students receiving a lower degree classification than if they were a non-direct-entry student.
	A Task and Finish Group are currently reviewing Rules of Assessment and this area is being considered by them with a view to making the rule applicable for direct-entry final-year students also. The proposal has been circulated for discussion with deadline for comment 9 February 2018, following which a recommendation is expected to be made.

	4. Whether further clarification is required in marking and assessment criteria to ensure marks awarded accurately reflect students’ knowledge and skills.
	See Section 4 of this paper.
	This will be referred to the Directors of Education meeting on 6 February 2018, as well as raised by Deputy Deans (Education) at Faculty Education Committees on 21 February 2018.


Appendix B:  Additional issues arising from Undergraduate External Examiner and Annual Review of Course reports

	Issue identified
	To note
	Action

	Support for Departments

	1. Whether further support is required for departments and individuals managing modules with large student numbers.
	See Section 5 of this paper.
	Paul Smart to be invited to Directors of Education Meeting on 8 May 2018 to share support available for Departments to better manage the challenges that arise from large student numbers.

	Information External Examiners are Provided with

	2. Some External Examiners have requested more information, greater clarity of information, and easier access to information.
	Staff in Strategic Planning and Change previously further developed course and module data to enable departments to access module level data in greater depth.

A new External Examiner Portal is being developed, expected to go live in Spring Term, which along with increased levels of electronic access provided by departments, should provide more accessible access to information for External Examiners.
	Departments to consider what further data might be shared with External Examiners and how this is accessed.


Quality and Academic Development to provide guidance to External Examiners on new portals and Departments to direct External Examiners to relevant information and resources available online.

	Work-based Learning and Employability in the Curriculum

	3. Whether the embedding of work-based learning and employability modules are more effective if led within a department with support and expertise from Employability and Careers, opposed to ‘spoke’ modules.
	An External Examiner responsible for employability modules noted challenges in developing this area from outside of a department and how E&CC expertise may not be currently fully utilised.
	The comments will be referred to the Director of Employability and Careers for comment and discussion.


	Issue identified
	To note
	Action

	Assessment, marking and feedback

	5. Consider whether External Examiners require further information to clarify what they are required to comment on in relation to Study Abroad term and year programmes.
	Some comments queried the extent to which External Examiners comment on the work of students studying at Essex for only one term or year. It was noted that a summary guidance sheet, written specifically for External Examiners, was created with Essex Abroad last year and that an updated version of this may provide further clarification.

AQSC noted that Essex Abroad have proposed revisions to the current grade conversion system for year or term abroad students as part of a Task and Finish Group reviewing the Rules of Assessment. Such changes may offer further clarity to External Examiners.

	Quality and Academic Development to update summary sheet with Essex Abroad and circulate new version.



	6. Whether a clearer paper trail should be maintained as evidence for all summative assignments, including comments and rationale for mark awarded.


	For the purpose of records and reference, it has been queried whether there would be benefit in ensuring the maintenance of a ‘paper trail’ for all summative assignments.  It was noted that comments by examiners, or in the case of second marking, by both examiners, are not always available and a rationale as to why the awarded mark was provided would be of value to External Examiners, and to validate grade achievement.

	Deputy Deans (Education) to consider with Departments how they can best make use of systems (e.g. electronic) to ensure that the appropriate information is shared with External Examiners.

	7. Assurance that issues repeatedly raised by External Examiners are responded to appropriately to ensure feedback is duly provided by departments.
	The Student Faculty Convenor (Humanities) raised concerns of comment from a couple of External Examiners who appeared to be raising issues flagged in previous years.

AQSC reiterated the importance of departments responding to External Examiners to note where action had been taken, and to comment where no action was required.

	Deputy Dean to clarify with Department whether External Examiners, in particular cases raised on reports, were fully fed back to in response to comments noted.



	8. Identify practice at partner institutions which might be shared more widely.
	Deputy Dean (Partnerships) noted particularly high levels of satisfaction from External Examiners with Partners, which was mirrored by positive student feedback and NSS results.  AQSC felt it would be useful to identify where practices may be worthy of sharing.
	Deputy Dean (Partnerships) invited to add item to the next Partnerships Education Committee to note particular aspects of practice that could be shared across the University.

	9. Do departments require further guidance in how respond to student survey results and feedback.
	See Section 5 of this paper.
	Deputy Deans (Education) to remind Departments, where they feel appropriate, of University policy relating to the response to student survey results and feedback, and where requested, look to share notable examples of particular success and satisfaction in this area.


